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5 October 2004

Dear Mr Adcock

CONSULTATION ON DRAFT MINISTERIAL INTERIM PLANNING POLICY STATEMENT ON RENEWABLE ENERGY AND DRAFT TECHNICAL ADVICE NOTE 8:RENEWABLE ENERGY

Thank you for consulting the House Builders Federation (HBF) on the above documents.  The Federation both supports and welcomes the Welsh Assembly Governments commitment to sustainable energy.

The House Builders Federation is a representative organisation that acts on behalf of house builders and developers throughout England and Wales. Its members build approximately 80% of the nations new homes. The House Builders Federation’s role is to represent the interests of the industry as a whole. 

Our main concern with the TAN is the use of the planning system in matters which are under the control of other legislative regimes.  Unitary Development Plans Wales itself stipulates that policies and proposals of development plans should not duplicate provisions in other legislative regimes (Unitary Development Plans Wales Feb 2001 paragraph 2.8).  Paragraph 11 of Welsh Office Circular 32/98  (Building Regulations) states that “the location and arrangement of dwellings on the site is a matter for planning whereas the approach to and internal layout and construction of the dwelling is a matter for building regulations”.  The HBF suggest that changes to energy efficiency requirements for new homes are best achieved through the building regulations system.

The HBF cannot see that there are likely to be any legitimate considerations relating to energy efficiency, which would benefit from exposure to the planning system, or by the imposition of alternative requirements to those contained within Building regulations.  The government will shortly have enhanced powers to make building regulations relating to sustainability and security as a result of the Sustainable and Secure Buildings Bill’s.  The new powers are likely to be one of the main means by which the government seeks to achieve further improvements in the performance of new buildings.  

The government has already published a consultation  document on amending Part L of the Building Regulations and implementing the Energy Performance of Buildings directive.  The proposed changes identify a seven-step approach to prove compliance. The performance of the dwelling will be measured by the amount of carbon that is emitted from the occupied building.  Registered SAP assessors are to perform this calculation. 

The industry works closely with government, BRAC, BRE and others in order to achieve changes that can be achieved without unduly constraining design or introducing unacceptable risks.  Changes in standards / requirements in construction need to be made with detailed consideration so that the cost of achieving the requirement does not outweigh the benefit obtained by the change.  Thus HBF insists that changes to standards are best reviewed and set at a national level through building regulations.  

There is much currently in the news regarding the ability of the industry to deliver affordable homes given soaring construction costs.  To meet good to very good eco homes standards means a big increase in construction costs.  For authorities to stipulate requirements without knowing the financial consequences or associated risks with new technology is inappropriate.  Developers who are persuaded to build to higher levels will be doing so at a cost to themselves as the general public are rarely prepared to pay the extra.  

Our detailed comments on the Draft Ministerial Interim Planning policy Statement on Renewable Energy are as follows.

Paragraph 12.8.4

The HBF is not sure what is meant by a greater focus on energy efficiency and conservation.  The HBF does not support the introduction of requirements through planning policy.  Without a clear statement local authorities may interpret this advice to set higher standards through planning than current building regulation requirements.

Paragraph 12.8.12

The HBF is not sure what is meant by “including a requirement for setting targets for energy efficiency that reflects their contribution and challenges developers to exceed minimum standards”.  The HBF would not support local authorities setting their own energy efficiency standards in relation to dwellings.

Draft Technical Advice Note 8: Renewable Energy

Paragraphs 13 & 14

The HBF supports the statements in paragraphs 13 and 14 which encourage builders to develop properties which exceed current building requirements and suggests that planning authorities could signpost house builders to advice and information on best practice.

Paragraph 63

There seems to be some confusion between design guides and supplementary planning guidance.  Seeing as design guides are supplementary planning guidance the reference to design guides should be deleted.  If a local planning authority is to include such information in SPG then it must be clearly cross-referenced to a policy in the development plan.  Therefore the sentence should refer to policy and supplementary planning guidance.

Paragraph 79
The requirement for development briefs to require CHP would incur additional costs for house builders.  The planning system should not be used to secure something that is covered by other legislation.

Paragraph 81

Notwithstanding our earlier comments regarding the use of the planning system it would be useful if an indication of size is provided as to when authorities would be requesting community heating to be investigated.

Paragraph 87

This paragraph is factually incorrect.  The policy must be included in the development plan and the detail in the SPG.  The HBF accepts that the siting and orientation of the building are legitimate planning concerns.

Paragraph 89

This paragraph needs to be re-written to conform with guidance in Unitary Development Plans Wales.  SPG is a means of setting out in more detail guidance on the way in which the policies of a UDP will be applied.  The paragraph as it stands suggests that details could be incorporated into SPG without any policy basis.

Conclusion

The HBF is keen to ensure that the planning system does not set standards or requirements for the use of renewable energy sources in new houses.  However, we support the use of the planning system to encourage and sign-post developers to use renewable energy sources.  

Yours sincerely,

Lynda Healy

Regional Planner - Wales










